

## From Mao to Modernity: China's Rise in the 21st Century Ziyi Wei

## I. Introduction

In the twenty-first century, the central question framing US foreign policy has shifted from McCarthy's infamous "Who lost China?" to "What is China?" This question encompasses crucial facets of the shifting global order: What are China's motives? What will the consequences be? How should the West respond? *Should* the West respond? Addressing these questions is a prerequisite to resolving the multitude of global challenges today, from climate change and food insecurity to terrorism and nuclear proliferation. This essay first examines China's methods to become the leading superpower. Next, it analyzes the economic, social, and geopolitical implications of Chinese hegemony. Finally, it concludes that a globally dominant China, despite presenting the threat of digital authoritarianism, could foster both economic growth and geopolitical stability.

### II. How would China become the leading superpower?

Professor Ian Bremmer at Columbia's School of International Affairs defines a superpower as a nation with sufficient economic, political, and military power to influence global politics (Bremmer, 2015). By these standards, China is not yet the leading superpower. Its gross domestic product lags \$4 trillion behind that of the US, its military is geographically limited to Asia and the Indo-Pacific, and political stability within the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) is faltering in the wake of the pandemic (Allison, 2023). Thus, in order for China to reach the status of a "leading superpower," it must gain significant economic and military influence in addition to political legitimacy both domestically and abroad.

The rise of China will be different than that of the US. China already faces a number of rivals, including India, Japan, Taiwan, and the US, who challenge its aspirations of regional primacy. Furthermore, solely relying on regional primacy concentrates the competition for global primacy on what the US usually outperforms on—high-end military competitions—and risks pushing China's neighbors "further into Washington's arms". Thus, rather than forcefully pushing the US military out of the Indo-Pacific and Asian regions, China could establish global leadership by shaping economic, technological, and political institutions (Sullivan and Brands, 2020). Such an approach can be classified as expansion of Chinese soft power, defined as a form of co-option through global appeal (Nye, 1990).

# **III. Economic implications**

The Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) is a core example of Chinese expansion of soft power through economic investments. Launched in 2013, it links over 150 countries through a network of ports, roads, railways, and communication infrastructure (Albert, 2018). The BRI has the potential to



place China at the center of global trade, boosting its global economic and political influence (Sullivan and Brands, 2020).

When expanded, the BRI could massively benefit participants by making trade more efficient and accessible, boosting global trade by 6.2%, with corridor economies having 10% higher exports. Exporters globally reap the benefits of reduced trade costs and integrated trade networks, resulting in a net increase in Foreign Direct Investment by 7.6%. As a result of improved trade, BRI-related investments have the potential to create over 400,000 jobs and lift 32 million out of poverty (Ruta et al., 2019; Abrar, 2023). Beyond promoting trade, the BRI also serves as a platform for cooperation on global challenges, such as climate change. The BRI International Green Development Coalition brings together 134 organizations and 26 environmental ministries to spearhead sustainable development (UNEP, 2023). In 2022, the coalition held an international roundtable discussion to showcase significant BRI achievements in sustainable development, such as reduced renewable energy costs in Africa. The discussion also facilitated green development planning through partnerships, including one between the Vulnerable Group of Twenty (V20) countries and BRI members, to fund global investment in green energy (WRI, 2022).

Such developments are just the tip of the iceberg in terms of Chinese leadership. Because expansion of the BRI is central to China's status as the leading superpower, the benefits of economic growth and sustainability would be seen across the rest of Eurasia and Africa. By fostering broader technological, financial, and diplomatic cooperation, China can utilize its position to fill the vacuum of climate leadership and help achieve global climate goals (Tsafos, 2022).

There would also be many domestic implications of an expanded BRI. First, foreign investment maximizes innovation output of Chinese enterprises by providing capital, increasing overall investment in domestic research and development (Ito et al., 2012). Investment also intensifies market competition through the entry of foreign capital, which incentivizes companies to innovate for competitive advantages (Amiti and Konings, 2007; Goldberg, et al., 2010). This cycle of innovation provides sustained economic growth and a pathway towards societal development. Secondly, China's overseas lendings to fund BRI projects sterilize dollar inflows produced by trade, depreciating the Yuan and sustaining China's export-driven economy "faster and longer than it otherwise would have" (Chang, 2022). Such economic stimulation is the catalyst for domestic growth, providing the necessary resources for job creation, urbanization, social security, and green development (Whyte, 2021).

#### IV. Technological and social implications

Beyond substantial expansions in the economic sphere, China must also sustain a technological edge as the leading superpower. Fortunately for China, it is poised to displace the US as the global technological superpower given its leadership in 37 out of 44 crucial technologies, including robotics, artificial intelligence (AI), and biotechnology (Gaida et. al 2023). Chinese technological advancements could bring global benefits in a variety of sectors. In agriculture, research led by Huazhong University found that perturbing the OsKRN gene in rice increases yield by up to 10%, a discovery that helps meet global food demands through genetically



modified crops (Zhu, 2023). In medicine, extensive investment in biotechnological research fueled rapid development of drugs, such as I-Mab Biopharma's anti-CD47 monoclonal antibody, which has the potential to cure leukemia (Han, 2021). In transportation, China debuted a magnetic levitation train that runs at a record 600 km/hr, setting the standard for future, pollution-free travel (Marcus, 2021). China will likely expand its technological investments in pursuit of overall hegemony, forwarding revolutionary breakthroughs and improving quality of life for millions.

Unfortunately, Chinese technological advancements are a double-edged sword. Developments in data collection and intelligence tracking provide the CCP improved capabilities to surveil its citizens (Khalil, 2020). For example, the CCP uses AI, digital currency, and other technology to collect personal information on Xinjiang inhabitants (Human Rights Watch, 2019). This data is used to report "suspicious" activities and imprison Uyghur Muslims to reeducation camps, where they are subject to sterilization, forced labor, and human rights abuses (Maizland, 2022). Digital authoritarianism also plagues millions of Chinese citizens through China's social credit system, which ranks people to promote social integrity (Yang, 2022). Punishments for low credit include slow internet connection, exclusion from education and work, and even public blacklisting (Mistreanu, 2018). Because China lacks a central algorithm to determine social credit, information regarding citizens is gathered through mass surveillance and data collection. Such widespread data collection results in the formation of what Law Professor Anne Cheung at the University of Hong Kong calls a "data state": an authoritarian governance model enabling the state to monitor, evaluate, and control its subjects, leaving no room for autonomy (Cheung and Chen, 2021).

As the world's leading superpower, there is no doubt China will export its digital authoritarianism globally. Corporations like Huawei, Baidu, and Alibaba are already developing global infrastructure for AI, communications, and 5G networks (Hussain et al. 2023). The main concern is standard-setting; modern global competition within the ongoing fourth industrial revolution will let countries set technological standards for generations to come, which Beijing will not hesitate to take charge of. Huawei is one example of a corporation that establishes Chinese technological dominance through standard-setting. Huawei is far more advanced in facial recognition, analytic capabilities, and video surveillance than Samsung or Nokia (Feldstein, 2020). In fact, research found that 75 out of 176 countries deployed AI surveillance, and Huawei-led firms were the leading global suppliers of such technology. China provides the equipment for governments in Uganda, Venezuela, and Cuba to surveil their citizens and quell political challenges (Feldstein, 2019). Furthermore, because the CCP can freely exercise its ability to pressure, censor, and surveil its companies, authoritarianism inevitably permeates the ever-expanding realm of technology. Lack of a free press and rule of law significantly hinders the ability to hold political parties accountable for abuses, reinforcing China's win-win diplomacy; recipient countries acquire systems to control their populations, and in return, China entrenches its global influence (Wang, 2021).

### V. Geopolitical implications

China is highly unlikely to rely on military force to become the leading superpower. Some tensions will inevitably arise, but are unlikely to escalate to war. In 2020, for example,



Sino-Indian tensions spiked after a deadly clash along the Galway Valley border. Despite both countries strengthening their military presences, peace has persisted, because China knows an unstable South Asia would threaten BRI investments and undermine its international image (Dalton et al. 2020). The same is true for Taiwan: despite heightened tensions after US Representative Nancy Pelosi visited the island in 2022, the economic and political threat of Western sanctions ensures the CCP is unlikely to initiate conflict (Stavridis, 2022). Therefore, despite common narratives of the Thucydides Trap—that war becomes likely when one rising power displaces the current ruling power—restraints in the international order prevent escalation (Allison, 2017). Firstly, China and the US are connected through a global network of institutions, such as the United Nations Security Council, the World Trade Organization, the World Health Organization, and the G20, that have an incentive to promote diplomacy and prevent conflict. Additionally, as demonstrated through Taiwan, the integrated nature of the global economy incentivizes China to avoid high-risk behavior that could potentially lead to war (Thorton, 2022; Yan, 2018). Finally, the threat of nuclear retaliation reinforces the notion of mutually assured destruction, disincentivizing escalation (Thorton, 2022).

History proves that, if anything, Chinese geopolitical leadership will promote global cooperation. Many failures of the western-centric international system have revealed themselves: "endless Middle Eastern wars, the rise of ISIS, and a revanchist Russia," to name a few (Ashford et al., 2019). China has the potential to rebalance the international order by exporting the foundational aspects of Chinese socialism—cooperation and mutual learning—globally. China initiated inclusive international diplomacy through the Association of Southeast Asian Nations, G20, BRIC, and other forums to facilitate common development (Shen, 2018). As the leading superpower, China can break the Western monopoly on global development by transforming international institutions like it has done. Promoting usage of these forums legitimizes them on the international stage, allowing other countries to hold China accountable for humanitarian abuses and setting the precedent for ethical governance that addresses 21st century challenges.

#### **VI. Conclusion**

What is China? The answer varies. The Encyclopedia Britannica posits China as "one of the great cradles of world civilization," and yet US intelligence leaders believe China is "the most consequential threat" to national security (Young, et al., 2023; Gazis and Yilek, 2023). To understand China's role in global relations, this essay focused on the domestic and international implications of China as the leading superpower. First, it established a framework for how China must deploy a mixture of co-option and coercion to attain such status. Next, it analyzed the social, economic, and geopolitical implications of Chinese hegemony. Economically, through expanded investments, Chinese leadership yields immense potential for growth. Socially, despite how expanded Chinese influence in the technological sphere advances societal development, lack of ethical regulations threatens to increase human rights abuses through global digital authoritarianism. Geopolitically, Chinese leadership has the potential to replace centuries of an exclusive, western-centric international system with a model of inclusive global governance and international forums.



Countries cannot be perfect. The US may spearhead global medical research, but it also has 57 times as many school shootings as G7 nations combined (Grabow and Rose, 2018). China possesses the potential to shape the future of global governance for good, yet carries out egregious human rights violations. Regardless of the implications of Chinese hegemony, the crucial question that shapes future policy-making should instead be what global leaders can do to ensure ethical and sustainable governance.



# References

- Abrar, M. A. (2023, March 8). BRI created 420,000 jobs, lifted 40 million people out of poverty: Chinese FM. Pakistan Today. <u>https://www.pakistantoday.com.pk/2023/03/08/bri-created-420000-jobs-lifted-40-million-p</u> <u>eople-out-of-poverty-chinese-fm/</u>
- 2. Albert, E. (2018, February 9). *China's Big Bet on Soft Power.* Council on Foreign Relations. <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/chinas-big-bet-soft-power</u>
- 3. Allison, G. (2023, April 28). *China Is Growing Much Faster Than the U.S. Why It Matters for Global Power.* Barron's. https://www.barrons.com/articles/us-growth-gdp-china-economy-519a9c5.
- 4. Allison, G. T. (2017). *Destined for War*? The National Interest no. 149. 9–21. JSTOR. https://www.istor.org/stable/26557386.
- 5. Amiti M. & Konings J. (2007). *Trade liberalization, intermediate inputs, and productivity: evidence from Indonesia*. Am Econ Rev. 97(5):1611–1638
- Ashford, E., Brands, H., Castillo, J. J., Kizer, K., Friedman, L., Rebecca F. Shapiro, J., & Shifrinson, J. R. I. (2019). *New Voices in Grand Strategy*. Center for a New American Security. <u>https://bush.tamu.edu/wp-content/uploads/2020/07/NewVoicesCNAS.pdf</u>
- 7. Bremmer, I. (2015, May 25). *5 Reasons Why the US Remains the World's Only Superpower*. Time. <u>https://time.com/3899972/us-superpower-status-military/</u>
- Buckley, C., & Mozur, P. (2019, May 22). *How China Uses High-Tech Surveillance to Subdue Minorities*. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/05/22/world/asia/china-surveillance-xinjiang.html
- Chang, F. K. (2022, March 29). China's Belt and Road Initiative Meets Slowing Global Trade. Foreign Policy Research Institute. <u>https://www.fpri.org/article/2022/03/chinas-belt-and-road-initiative-meets-slowing-global-tr</u> ade/
- 10. Cheung, A. S. Y., & Chen, Y. (2021, December 9). *From Datafication to Data State: Making Sense of China's Social Credit System and Its Implications*. Cambridge University Press.

https://www.cambridge.org/core/journals/law-and-social-inquiry/article/from-datafication-to -data-state-making-sense-of-chinas-social-credit-system-and-its-implications/EDF66228C 909BE5A24180EFC1904BE00

- 11. Dalton, T., Zhao, T., & Gupta, R. (2020, October 29). After the Border Clash, Will China-India Competition Go Nuclear? Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/10/29/after-border-clash-will-china-india-competition</u> <u>-go-nuclear-pub-83072</u>
- 12. Economy, E. C. (2018, May). *The Third Revolution: Xi Jinping and the New Chinese State.* Oxford University Press. ISBN 978-0-190-86607-5

- 13. Feldstein, S. (2020, February 12). When it Comes to Digital Authoritarianism, China is a Challenge — But Not the Only Challenge. War on the Rocks. <u>https://warontherocks.com/2020/02/when-it-comes-to-digital-authoritarianism-china-is-a-c hallenge-but-not-the-only-challenge/</u>
- 14. Feldstein, S. (2019, September 17). *The Global Expansion of AI Surveillance*. Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2019/09/17/global-expansion-of-ai-surveillance-pub-7984</u> 7
- 15. Gaida, J., Leung, J. W., Robin, S., & Cave, D. (2023). *ASPI's Critical Technology Tracker: The global race for future power.* Australia Strategic Policy Institute. ISSN 2209-9689
- 16. Gazis, O., & Yilek, C. (2023, March 8) China "most consequential threat" to U.S. national security, top intelligence official says. CBS News. <u>https://www.cbsnews.com/news/china-worldwide-threats-hearing/</u>
- 17. Goldberg, P. K., Khandelwal, A. K., & Pavcnik, N. (2010). *Imported intermediate inputs and domestic product growth: evidence from India.* Q J Econ. 125(4):1727–1767
- 18. Grabow, C., & Rose, L. (2018, May 21). The US has had 57 times as many school shootings as the other major industrialized nations combined. CNN. https://www.cnn.com/2018/05/21/us/school-shooting-us-versus-world-trnd/index.html
- 19. Han, K. H. (2021, October 29). *The dawn of China biopharma innovation*. McKinsey. <u>https://www.mckinsey.com/industries/life-sciences/our-insights/the-dawn-of-china-biophar</u> <u>ma-innovation</u>
- 20. Human Rights Watch. (2019, May 1). *China's Algorithms of Repression*. Human Rights Watch.

https://www.hrw.org/report/2019/05/01/chinas-algorithms-repression/reverse-engineeringxinjiang-police-mass

- 21. Hussain, F., Hussain, Z., Khan, M. I., & Imran, A. (2023). *The digital rise and its economic implications for China through the Digital Silk Road under the Belt and Road Initiative*. Asian Journal of Comparative Politics. <u>https://doi.org/10.1177/20578911231174731</u>
- 22. Ito B., Yashiro N., & Xu, Z. (2012). *How do Chinese industries benefit from FDI spillovers?* China Econ Rev. 23(2):342–356
- 23. Khalil, L. (2020, November 2). *Digital Authoritarianism, China and COVID*. Lowy Institute. <u>https://www.lowyinstitute.org/publications/digital-authoritarianism-china-covid</u>
- 24. Liu, W., & Dunford, M. (2016). *Inclusive globalization: unpacking China's Belt and Road Initiative*. Area Development and Policy Vol.1, No.3, p.323-340. DOI: <u>10.1080/23792949.2016.1232598</u>
- 25. Maizland, L. (2022, September 22). China's Repression of Uyghurs in Xinjiang. Council on Foreign Relations. <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/china-xinjiang-uyghurs-muslims-repression-genocide-h</u> <u>uman-rights</u>

- 26. Marcus, L. (2021, July 21). *China debuts world's fastest train.* CNN. https://www.cnn.com/travel/article/china-fastest-maglev-train-intl-hnk/index.html
- 27. Mistreanu, S. (2018, April 4). *China is implementing a massive plan to rank its citizens, and many of them want in.* Foreign Policy. https://foreignpolicy.com/2018/04/03/life-inside-chinas-social-credit-laboratory/
- Nye, J. S. (1990). The Changing Nature of World Power. Political Science Quarterly, vol. 105, no. 2, 177–92. JSTOR. <u>https://doi.org/10.2307/2151022</u>.
- 29. Ruta, M., Dappe, M. H., Lall, S., Zhan, C., Constantinescu, C., Lebrand, M., Mulabdic, A., & Churchill, E. (2019, June 18). *Belt and Road Economics: Opportunities and Risks of Transport Corridors*.World Bank. DOI: 10.1596/978-1-4648-1392-4
- 30. Shen, Y. (2018, January 9). Probing into the "Chinese Solution" for the Transformation of Global Governance By ShenYamei. CAIFC. <u>https://www.caifc.org.cn/index.php?m=content&amp;c=index&amp;a=show&amp;catid=2 2&id=532</u>
- 31. Stavridis, J. (2022, August 9). A US-China War Over Taiwan Isn't Happening Anytime Soon. Bloomberg. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/opinion/articles/2022-08-09/a-us-china-war-over-taiwan-isn-t-happening-</u>
- 32. Sullivan, J., & Brands, H. (2020, May 22). *China Has Two Paths To Global Domination.* Carnegie Endowment for International Peace. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/05/22/china-has-two-paths-to-global-domination-pub-81908</u>
- 33. Thorton, S.A (2022, February 11). Rival of America's Making? The Debate Over Washington's China Strategy. Foreign Affairs. <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2022-02-11/china-strategy-rival-americas-making</u>
- 34. Tsafos, N. (2022, March 17). *China's Climate Change Strategy and U.S.- China Competition*. Center for Strategic and International Studies. https://www.csis.org/analysis/chinas-climate-change-strategy-and-us-china-competition.
- 35. UNEP (UN Environment Programme). (2023). *The Belt and Road Initiative International Green Development Coalition (BRIGC).* United Nations Environment Program. https://www.unep.org/regions/asia-and-pacific/regional-initiatives/belt-and-road-initiative-i nternational-green
- 36. Wang, M. (2021, April 8). *China's Techno-Authoritarianism Has Gone Global.* Human Rights Watch.

https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/04/08/chinas-techno-authoritarianism-has-gone-global

 Whyte, M. K. (2021) China's economic development history and Xi Jinping's "China dream:" an overview with personal reflections. Chinese Sociological Review, 115-134. DOI: <u>10.1080/21620555.2020.1833321</u>



38. World Resources Institute (WRI). (2022, April 21). WRI Co-hosts International Roundtable on Green Development Guidance for BRI Projects. World Resources Institute China.

https://wri.org.cn/en/news/wri-co-hosts-international-roundtable-green-development-guida nce-bri-projects

- 39. Yan, X. (2018, December 11). *The Age of Uneasy Peace*.Foreign Affairs. <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/china/age-uneasy-peace</u>
- 40. Yang, Z. (2022, November 22). China just announced a new social credit law. Here's what it means. MIT Technology Review. <u>https://www.technologyreview.com/2022/11/22/1063605/china-announced-a-new-social-credit-law-what-does-it-mean/</u>
- 41. Young, E.P., McKnight, B.E, Hucker, C. O., Zürcher, E., DeWoskin, K. J., Keightley, D. N., Feuerwerker, A., Lewis, J.W., White, L., Dull, J. L., Liu, J.T.C., Hsu, C., Silbergeld, J., Wilbur, C. M., Chen, C., Rawski, E. S., Lieberthal, K. G., Elman, B., Franke, H., Chan, H., Suzuki, C., & Twitchett, D. C. (2023). *China*. Encyclopedia Britannica. <u>https://www.britannica.com/place/China</u>
- 42. Zhu, H. (2023, April). *China's TOP10 breakthroughs in science and technology in 2022.* National Science Review. 10(4). <u>https://doi.org/10.1093/nsr/nwad058</u>